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1 INTRODUCTION  
 
1.1 The University of Chichester, which was granted university title in 2005, grew from 

what were originally two Colleges of Education, Bishop Otter College and Bognor 
Regis College.  The two Colleges merged in 1977 to form West Sussex Institute of 
Higher Education and later Chichester Institute of Higher Education, which then 
became Chichester University College once it was granted taught degree 
awarding powers.  Until the recent change in rules relating to university title* 
Chichester, with around 5,000 students, was one of the smallest universities in the 
UK.  The University has promoted its relatively small size as a benefit to its 
students through enabling a close and supportive community.  Widening 
participation is taken seriously, as is the individual engagement with students, and 
this has been reflected in the excellent ratings in the National Student Survey for 
Student Satisfaction.  In 2014 the University was granted Research Degree 
Awarding powers and has ambitions to develop its research, having improved its 
position in the 2014 REF, as well as to increase student numbers. 

 
1.2 The realisation of the University's ambitions set out in its Twenty:Twenty Vision 

Statement issued in April 2013 relies on many different factors including the 
effectiveness of its governance arrangements.  The Board of Governors has 
conducted internal effectiveness reviews in the past but decided in 2014 that it 
was timely to undertake a full review as the new CUC Governance Code was 
about to be issued and following the appointment of a new Chair of the Board, 
Vice Chair and Chair of the Audit Committee.  John Lauwerys, formerly Secretary 
and Registrar of the University of Southampton, who has wide experience of 
governance effectiveness reviews, was appointed to conduct the review and what 
follows is his report to the Board of Governors. 

 

1.3 In undertaking this review, I am very conscious of the turbulent environment in 
which universities operate at present.  At the time of writing, the UK General 
Election is just over three months away.  The next Government will have to decide 
on the future funding model for higher education in England, not least as the 
current model is proving very much more costly than originally estimated.  With the 
cap on student numbers removed, the future cost of supporting higher education 
remains even more uncertain while the need to address the UK deficit will certainly 
lead to further cuts in public expenditure, whichever Government takes over after 
the Election.  

  
 

* Inter alia had required institutions to have a minimum of 4,000 students before being eligible to become a university.     
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 At the same time, all universities operate in an increasingly competitive 
environment and they need to be able to respond quickly and positively to new 
challenges and opportunities.  This makes it essential that governance and 
executive structures operate effectively and almost certainly what worked well in 
more certain times in the past no longer works so well in current times.  I hope that 
the conclusions of this review, and the recommendations that are made, will help 
the University to further improve its governance effectiveness. 
 

2 SCOPE OF THE REVIEW AND METHODOLOGY  

2.1 In undertaking the Review, I have drawn on my own experience of governance 
and awareness of good practice at many other institutions as a basis for proposing 
ways in which the University might improve its own governance effectiveness.  In 
addition, a number of specific areas were identified for consideration which draw 
upon the 'Framework for Identifying Governing Body Effectiveness in Higher 
Education' produced by CUC in conjunction with LFHE (the Leadership 
Foundation for Higher Education). 

2.2 There have been three main types of input to the Review, the first of which has 
involved a desk-based scrutiny of key documents relating to the governance of the 
University together with the agenda, papers and minutes of the last three Board 
meetings and those of its Committees together with a number of other key 
documents concerning the governance of the University.  Secondly, the 
Consultant attended one meeting of the Board and one each of the Audit 
Committee, Strategy and Resources Committee and the Remuneration 
Committee.  Thirdly, and of greatest importance, twenty-five one-to-one interviews, 
each lasting one hour on average, were conducted with members of the Board 
and senior members of the Executive who regularly attend Board meetings. In 
total, all the twenty-two current members of Board were interviewed.  It was made 
clear that nothing said during the interviews would be attributed but some 
statements made are quoted verbatim without attribution where they are 
particularly relevant or illuminating. 

 The core questions discussed with the Board members are based on the 
CUC/LFHE Framework for reviewing Governing Body effectiveness and are as 
follows: 

 Commitment 

• Do you believe there is a genuine and shared commitment between the 
Chair of the Board, the Vice Chancellor and the Secretary to the Board to 
ensure effective governance? 

• Does the Board regularly review its performance and demonstrate a 
commitment to continuous improvement? 
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Effective Structures 

• Is the structure of the Board, including its Committees, fit for purpose? 

• Is there a clear system of delegation from the Board with appropriate 
reporting mechanisms? 

Effective Membership 

• Does the Board have an appropriately balanced membership? 

• Do you believe the members are motivated, participate actively and that 
their skills and experience are used effectively? 

Effective Strategic Development and Performance Measurement 

• Do you believe the Board fully understands Institutional Strategy and is 
actively involved in its formulation and approval? 

• Does the Board actively measure and monitor Institutional Performance 
including through the use of KPI's which are both realistic and challenging? 

Working Relationships and Boardroom Behaviour 

• Do you think the need for constructive challenge by the Board is understood 
and accepted by both members and the Executive and is undertaken both 
appropriately and effectively? 

2.3 During the course of most of the interviews there was time to explore other issues 
relating to the governance of the University.  One issue I discussed with a number 
of the interviewees was how they regard the University's link to the Church of 
England and what it now means to be a Church Foundation University.  The views 
expressed were divergent and this is discussed further in a later section of this 
report. 

2.4 The Consultant wishes to give thanks to those who contributed to the Review.  In 
particular, all those interviewed were very forthcoming and provided many 
valuable insights into the operation of the University's governance.  Especial 
thanks are due to Isabel Cherrett and Ann Holder who were very helpful and 
patient in responding to many questions and requests for information. 

 

3 THE ROLE AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE BOARD OF 
 GOVERNORS  
 
3.1 As is made clear in the Articles, the Board has ultimate authority for the conduct of 

the University's affairs.  In practice the Board has to delegate extensively to both 
its Committees and to the Vice Chancellor and Executive, but retains ultimate 
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responsibility.  The key responsibilities of the Board are laid down in the Statement 
of Primary Responsibilities adopted by the Board.  It is clear from my review that 
the Board does meet the responsibilities as laid down in this Statement although 
needs regularly to consider whether it continues to do so effectively in all respects.  
To that end, I recommend that the Board should once a year actively review its 
Statement of Primary Responsibilities to confirm that it is fully meeting its 
requirements. 

3.2 When asked most, but not all, Board members were clear about which matters 
were delegated to Committees and the Executive.  It is very important there is no 
ambiguity in this matter and the proper and essential need for the Board to 
delegate matters should be accompanied by a clear statement of what precisely is 
to be delegated and to which Committee or member of the Executive such 
delegation is made.  The list of such matters should be contained in a 'Scheme of 
Delegation' which his approved by the Board and reviewed once a year for 
confirmation that it remains valid.  This scheme should also cover those matters 
which the Board is precluded from delegating under the terms of para 11.7 of the 
Articles of Governance. 

3.3 In summary, the Board has two key overarching responsibilities.  Firstly it has 
ultimate responsibility for determining the strategy of the University, and secondly 
for oversight and accountability for the overall operation of the University.  In 
discharging its responsibilities, the Board needs to be mindful that it should not 
engage in matters which are of an executive nature and which are the 
responsibility of the Vice Chancellor and the University Executive.  This distinction 
is well understood and I found no significant evidence of the distinction between 
'governance' and 'management' being blurred. 

 
4 OVERALL EFFECTIVENESS OF THE BOARD  
 
4.1 My review of the relevant papers of the Board and its Committees, together with 

observing meetings, leads me to conclude that the University is effectively 
governed.  The members of the Board have a wide and impressive range of skills 
and experience which they bring to their role as Governors of the University.  All 
those I met display a commendable and enthusiastic commitment to the 
University.  The previous University Secretary, who was the Secretary to the 
Board for very many years, is to be commended for her diligent support of the 
Board and for ensuring that the University met its formal governance 
responsibilities and adhered to the key elements of the CUC Code, now issued in 
its revised form. 

4.2 For various reasons, which were difficult to avoid, the Chair of the Board, Vice 
Chair and Chair of the Audit Committee were all appointed as new members of the 
Board at the same time a year ago.  The Chair of the Board and the Chair of the 
Audit Committee joined the board in January 2014 and immediately took up their 
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Chair roles.  The Vice Chair had a six month overlap with her predecessor.  To 
have so many changes in the senior membership of the Board at the same time 
poses a risk to the governance of the University but it is to everyone's credit that 
there has been such a smooth transition to the new leadership of the Board.  
Tribute was paid by those I interviewed to the excellent contribution the three new 
appointees were making to the work of the Board.  Careful thought will need to be 
given, including in regard to terms of service of the Board's Officers, to minimise 
the chance of such a change of office holders again happening at the same time.    

4.3 There are, however, areas where those I interviewed believe there could be an 
improvement in the Board's effectiveness.  As one person commented "meetings 
are very formulaic – you only scratch the surface", various issues were raised in 
the interviews including the format of the Board meetings and the very large 
volumes of paper and the degree to which the Board is truly engaged in strategic 
issues and in effectively monitoring the University's progress.  Another issue 
raised several times was the perceived disconnect between the Board and the 
University's academic agenda.  These issues are explored further in later sections 
of this report. 

4.4 One of the most important functions of any governing body is to provide 
constructive challenge to the Executive and the proposals that are put to its 
meetings.  Many of those interviewed did not feel this was working well.  As one 
member said "I don't think we see a great deal of constructive challenge at Board 
meetings – they tend to be very structured".  By contrast, another member 
commented "It feels like we have created room to ask difficult questions with the 
expectation that we get clear answers".  Members need to be prepared to 
challenge and scrutinise what is put to the Board and the Executive should not feel 
defensive but willingly respond and, where appropriate, 'push back' if governors 
are not making valid comments or proposals. 

 
5 UNIVERSITY STRATEGY, REVIEWING RISK AND MONITORING 

INSTITUTIONAL PERFORMANCE 
 
5.1 In March 2013 the Board of Governors formally approved the Twenty:Twenty 

Vision, subtitled the University Strategy: 2013 to 2020.  This Vision Statement, 
which has eight main strategic goals, has been widely accepted within the 
University and encapsulates what is seen to be the special nature and purpose of 
the University of Chichester.  It is however very much a vision statement rather 
than a strategy document.  The University has produced and adopted a Financial 
Strategy, an Estates Strategy and, most recently, a People Strategy.  I 
recommend an integrated university strategy should be drafted, bringing together 
the key aspects of these strategies together with the Twenty:Twenty Vision and 
the academic strategy into a single document.  This document should also include 
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such important developments as the proposed Engineering and Digital Technology 
Park at Bognor Regis. 

 The integrated university strategy document should then be supported by an 
implementation plan which will enable the University, and the Board as its 
Governing Body, to focus its priorities, behaviour and actions on those things 
which will enable it to meet its goals.  The development of the Implementation Plan 
through to 2020, which I recommend should now be produced, would identify key 
targets or milestones against which progress could be monitored. 

5.2 A central feature of the monitoring process is the use of an appropriate set of high 
level KPI's which directly relate to the central objectives of the University Strategy.  
In July 2013 the Board was presented with a set of 20 KPI's which were directly 
linked to the Twenty:Twenty Vision objectives.  These KPI's do not however relate 
to the full range of objectives arising from the various strategies supporting the 
Vision Statement and this suggests a substantial review is needed.  Some 
essential indicators are not included in the current list and others are likely to 
prove unachievable.  To take an example, the biggest single item of expenditure in 
nearly every university is staff salaries and wages.  The Financial Strategy 
forecasts the percentage of income spent on salaries as 52.6% in 2013/14 and 
projects the percentage as 51.5% in 2014/15.  In actuality, the percentage in 
2013/14 was 55.3% and the projected percentage for 2014/15 is 54%.  The 
difference between the forecast and the actual figure in 2013/14 in cash terms is 
over £1.2million, rather more than the reduction in the projected surplus arising 
from the shortfall in income projected from student fees.  And yet this key indicator 
of the percentage of income spent on salaries is not one of the twenty KPI's 
presented to the Board.   

 Many of those interviewed commented that the KPI's were not as central to the 
Board's deliberations as they should be.  All governing bodies have the 
responsibility to monitor the performance of their university, and the development 
of perhaps ten or twelve high level KPI's can be very helpful to this context.  It 
would be timely alongside the creation of an integrated strategy to revisit the KPI's 
to this end and for them to then be presented to every Board meeting for 
information, which is my recommendation.  Specific consideration should then be 
given to any significant change in a particular indicator or indicators. 

5.3 Fundamental to establishing a robust Implementation Plan is carrying out an 
associated risk assessment.  Progress against risk should be a fundamental part 
of monitoring this plan and risk assessment should lie at the heart of the 
University's management processes.  The University has robust arrangements for 
the Audit Committee to ensure on behalf of the Board that adequate arrangements 
are in place for the identification and management of risks and through a Strategy, 
Risk and Projects Group, chaired by the Vice Chancellor, to test how effectively 
risk management is embedded in the University.  However the current Risk 
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Register is closely aligned to the Twenty:Twenty Vision and does not therefore 
recognise a number of significant risk factors which could affect the University.  As 
part of the development of the Strategic Plan, I recommend that the Risk Register 
should also be reviewed. 

 

6 COMPOSITION OF BOARD AND THE APPOINTMENT AND 
INDUCTION OF MEMBERS  

 
6.1 Size of the Board 

 The Board of Governors currently has twenty-two members but is permitted by the 
Articles of Association to have between nineteen and twenty-five members.  
Nearly everyone interviewed expressed the view that the Board is too big and 
would operate better if it were smaller.  I share this view not least because 
Chichester is a comparatively small university.  By contrast, even some much 
larger universities with greater breadths of activity have smaller governing bodies 
(e.g. the University of Sheffield's Council has nineteen members).  I recommend 
that the size of the Board be reduced to twenty members by reducing the number 
of independent governors to five in each category. 

6.2 Membership Categories 

6.2.1 Co-opted/Independent Governors 

 The distinction between independent governors and co-opted governors makes 
little sense in modern governance terms.  When the former local authority-
controlled HEI's became independent corporations in 1988, the then Government 
was determined that the local authorities should be unable to exercise significant 
influence on the institutions they had formerly controlled and only allowed their 
appointment into the minority category of co-opted members.  I recommend 
reviewing the need for maintaining the category of co-opted members along with 
the continuing relevance of preserving equal number of Church of England 
appointed independent governors and of other independent governors.  This 
distinction goes back to the original merger of Bishop Otter College and Bognor 
Regis College in 1977.  Nearly forty years later it may be seen to be more sensible 
to simply have one category of external or lay members with an agreed number 
(probably less than the current five or six) nominated by the Church of England by 
the Bishop of Chichester and the Bishop Otter Trust.  This however relates directly 
to the issue of the University as a Church Foundation Institution which is 
discussed below. 

 Currently the Church of England nominees onto the Board are ex-officio the 
Bishop of Chichester (or his nominee as is currently the position) plus five others 
appointed by the Bishop Otter Trust.  Over recent years there has been an 
effective, but informal, process by which the University and the Trust have sought 
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to ensure that the Trust-nominated governors meet the skills/experience needs of 
the Board while also helping ensure that the diversity issues are also addressed.  I 
believe it is essential that this process is formalised by the proposals for members 
to be nominated by the Trust being routed through the Nominations Committee.  
There should then be an iterative process between the Trust and the Committee to 
ensure that the Trust nominees match the balanced membership needs of the 
Board before any proposal(s) to fill the Church of England vacancies are put to the 
Board of Governors. 

6.2.2 Staff Governors 

 The Articles provide for two nominated teaching staff (academic staff would be a 
better term) governors to be elected to the Board.  Quite separately, provision is 
made for one of the co-opted governors to be elected from among the non-
teaching staff.  This position would be more logically included under the 
Nominated Governor category rather than as a co-opted governor. 

6.2.3 Chair and Vice Chair of the Board 

 Currently these two post holders are required to be appointed by the Board at the 
first meeting each year for the following academic year.  It is much better practice 
to elect each of the postholders for a period of three or four years with provision for 
reappointment for one further term.  I recommend the term of office for both posts 
should be for three years, renewable once, with a maximum period of office of six 
years.  If the appointment is made from among existing members of the Board, 
previous service as an 'ordinary' lay governor should be ignored in calculating the 
maximum permitted term of office as Chair or Vice Chair.  However as the current 
Chair and Vice Chair took up their roles immediately upon joining the Board 
without prior service as a governor, the Board should consider extending their 
terms of office in these special circumstances. 

6.3 Diversity Issues 

 The gender balance of the Board as at December 2014 compares well with other 
universities with 40% of members being women.  However this relies on two of the 
four staff and student members being women and the inclusion of a woman 
nominee of the Church of England who completed her term of office on 31st 
December 2014.  It follows that the Nominations and Effectiveness Committee will 
have to give continuing thought to gender balance when proposing future 
appointments to the Board.  It will also need to think further about other aspects of 
diversity, including ethnicity, disability and indeed age balance.  Proposals relating 
to this issue are made in the section below on the Nominations and Effectiveness 
Committee. 
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6.4 Induction of New Members 

 There is an annual induction session for new members organised by the University 
Secretary.  There is also a very full Governors' Handbook which brings together 
the majority of documents which governors require to have access to and know 
about.  The induction of new members is a resource intensive but vital part of 
ensuring new governors can function effectively.  What each new member 
requires will differ and a personalised induction programme needs to be devised to 
ensure these individual needs are met. 

 
7 THE BOARD MEETINGS AND PAPERS  
 
7.1 The Board holds three regular meetings a year with an additional Away Day 

meeting which is intended to focus on strategic issues.  One of the regular 
meetings is also coupled to the AGM of the University Registered Company.  The 
meetings start at 3.00pm and typically last for two and a half to three hours.  An 
annual joint meeting is also held with the Academic Board.  Three regular 
meetings of a University Governing Body is less than the normal number in the 
sector.  Most university governing bodies meet four times in a year (in addition to 
an annual strategy focussed away day meeting) and quite a number hold five 
regular meetings a year.  I do not suggest increasing the number of Board 
meetings without reviewing and improving the effectiveness of the present 
meetings.  However if this can be achieved then four rather shorter regular 
meetings of the Board each year would, I suggest, improve overall effectiveness.  
The additional annual strategy away day is widely appreciated and should be 
further developed.  This meeting can usefully provide a first opportunity to discuss 
key issues which can then be brought to a regular Board meeting with a more 
developed proposal. 

7.2 The present format of Board meetings involves, as with many other universities, 
the receipt of a large amount of information and dealing with set items of business.  
A university governing body does require to receive a wide range of reports and to 
give formal approval to many items which do not necessarily require any 
significant discussion.  However the agenda needs to be planned so that not too 
much time is spent with Board members in passive mode receiving large amounts 
of information but not having the need or opportunity to contribute significantly.  In 
many universities, before formal governing body meetings, time is set aside for 
presentations or visits to departments.  This has happened in the past at 
Chichester and recently the Chair of the Strategy and Resources Committee has 
instituted presentations to the S&R Committee members before meetings.  
However it would be more beneficial for all members of the Board to have the 
opportunity to attend such presentations and therefore better for them to be 
scheduled before Board meetings.  Such presentations could encompass some 
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items currently included on the Board agendas, thereby releasing more time for 
discussion on main agenda items. 

7.3 A review of the agenda and papers for the last three Board meetings shows that 
there were very few items which required a decision by the Board, with the 
majority being for note or information.  The agenda for November 2014 meeting 
was over 3cm thick (!) and included the 52 page Carbon Management Plan but 
this document was not accompanied by a cover paper drawing out the key issues.  
Not surprisingly there was no discussion or comments on the document.  It would 
have been preferable for the Board to have received a two page summary paper 
and for the full document to be made available through a link on the internet for 
those who wished to review it.   

 At the same meeting, the Board gave final approval for the AMB Capital Project at 
a budgeted cost of £11.6m, although the business case for the Academic Building 
was reported as 'still work in progress'.  Although the AMB Project had been 
scrutinised by the Strategy and Resources Committee and previously discussed 
by the Board, the Board was not reminded what proportion of the total capital 
projected spend to 2019/20 would be committed by this project, the estimated cost 
of which has risen significantly not least because of the decision to include a fully-
fitted out third floor to the Music Block.  Without suggesting that the outcome 
would or should have been different, a fuller discussion by the Board before this 
very important decision was taken would have been a good use of time. 

 Certain very significant items should also be brought to the Board for discussion 
as part of the ongoing development of the University Strategy.  For example, it 
would be timely to review the University's International agenda to include a review 
of its existing activities in South Africa and Korea (which carry significant risks and 
opportunity costs and uncertain benefits).  It is also not evident how the University 
will be able to meet its goal to increase International Student numbers. 

7.4 The Board has adopted a 'two part' agenda so that Part A includes items for formal 
noting or for information, with Part B covering items for discussion and decision.  
This is designed to allow maximum time for the key items of business and to 
minimise the time taken on routine matters or where discussion is not likely to be 
required.  On the basis of the one Board meeting I observed, I conclude the 
system is not quite working as intended.  The meeting started at 3.00pm with a 
reserved session (for Non-Executive Governors only) to receive and consider a 
report from the Remuneration Committee on Senior Executive salaries which took 
half an hour, much longer than should have been necessary*.   

 

* I also observed that, subject to the approval of the non-Executive Governors, there is no constitutional reason why the staff 
and student members of the Board (apart from the Vice Chancellor) need have been precluded from attending for this item of 
business. 
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 The main meeting started at 3.35pm but Part B of the agenda was not reached 
until 5.05pm.  The meeting finished at just before 6.15pm, meaning that only a 
third of the meeting was devoted to what was indicated as being the most 
important part of the agenda.  I would suggest that the Part A items should be 
scheduled for the final part of the meeting so in effect reversing Part A and Part B 
(!).  Additional time could be saved if the Vice Chancellor presented a written 
report to the Board on any major issues which may be arising. 

7.5 There would be considerable benefit in reducing the sheer volume of Board 
papers, not least by weeding out material which just simply does not need to go to 
the Full Board.  So, for example, while it might be of peripheral interest, the full 
'Freedom of Information' log did not require to be circulated to Governors as was 
the case at the November meeting. 

 Papers should always be prepared specifically for the Board (although some of the 
appendices may be the same as used in earlier consideration of the issues 
covered).  Each paper should have an introduction or cover sheet which should 
bring out the key issues to be considered, on just one or two sides, while 
concluding with a recommendation to the Board.  It should also indicate the main 
options that will have been considered before arriving at the concluding 
recommendation.  This helps members of the Board to engage meaningfully in 
discussion around the issues and increases 'buy in' when the final decision is 
taken. 

7.6 The issue of greatest importance is that the Full Board, rather than its Committees, 
should be seen as the place where the key issues are fully considered and the 
major decisions are taken.  So while it is essential that the Board should delegate 
a large range of matters to its Committees and authorise those Committees to take 
decisions on its behalf, the most significant matters should be considered and 
determined by the Full Board.  Such issues will most often be considered by the 
relevant Committee (usually Strategy and Resources) first but should then be 
presented in a way that leaves the decision for the Full Board to determine.  
Conversely an issue such as approving the Internal Audit Plan (submitted to the 
July 2014 Board meeting) need not have gone to the Full Board but could have 
been given final approval by the Audit Committee. 

7.7 The Board could, with potential benefit, further consider the issue of the time of its 
meetings.  The Secretary does regularly seek views on this question and 3.00pm 
(on a Tuesday) seems to have general support.  However some of those 
interviewed would find it more manageable if meetings started at 4.30pm or 
5.00pm.  In particular those who are still working full-time and heavily engaged in 
their careers will potentially find it more difficult to get away during 'normal office 
hours'.  Indeed, meeting at a time which breaks substantially into this period may 
put off some potential Board members who are at a busy middle stage of their 
careers.  Another benefit of Board meetings finishing at 7.00pm or 7.30pm is that it 
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makes it ideal to follow with a buffet supper which can be a very helpful means to 
enable informal networking between governors and with the Executive.  The 
guiding principle should be to fix the times of meetings both to suit current 
members and encourage potential members to feel that the commitment of being 
a Board member could be managed along with the rest of their, no doubt, busy 
lives. 

 
8 BOARD COMMITTEES  
 
8.1 The Board has the typical committee structure found in many universities.  In 

addition to the three 'statutory' committees which the CUC Governance Code 
states should exist in all universities (Audit, Nominations and Remuneration), the 
Board has a Strategy and Resources Committee whose main role is to oversee 
policy on Finance, Estates and H.R. issues.  The general view of those 
interviewed is that the committee structure is appropriate and on the whole works 
well.  I make a series of observations and recommendations under the heading of 
each Committee. 

8.2 There is one relatively minor point relating to the names of committees.  Each 
Board Committee is described as a 'Governors' Committee', e.g. Governors' Audit 
Committee, etc.  The word 'Governors' in the title is unnecessary.  They are 
Committees of the Board as is well understood, but as in other universities can 
simply be called 'Audit Committee', 'Remuneration Committee', etc. 

8.3 The other 'name' issue relates to the Strategy and Resources Committee whose 
title is misleading.  Clearly the determination of strategy is a matter for the Full 
Board and should not be delegated to one of its Committees, as the name may 
suggest.  Other universities which have a governing body committee covering the 
same areas use the title 'Finance and Policy Committee' or 'Finance and General 
Purposes Committee'.   

8.4 Audit Committee 

 The Committee performs a vital function for the Board and the University and 
evidently carries out its remit in a very professional and effective manner.  It has a 
strong lay membership of four drawn from the Board with one additional Co-opted 
member.  The Chair is a former partner in an Accounting firm and the Co-opted 
member is Finance Director of a large multi-national company.  The Committee's 
terms of reference specify that the members should be appointed normally from 
among its own members, that there should be no fewer than three members with 
quorum of two and that at least one member should have recent and relevant 
experience in finance, accounting or auditing.  I recommend that the Chair must be 
drawn from the Board's membership, that the Committee should have no fewer 
than four members of whom not less than two should have relevant financial 
experience and that the quorum be raised to three.  I believe it is good practice to 
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co-opt external members to strengthen the skills mix on the Committee and I 
recommend there be an additional co-option to increase the Committee's 
membership to six. 

 The agenda and discussions of the Audit Committee follow all the essential and 
expected areas and the Committee also exercises oversight of the University's risk 
management which is, as it should be, the first line responsibility of the Vice 
Chancellor and the Executive.  The Committee has adopted the practice of holding 
a pre-meeting without Officers or the Auditors present before every one of its 
meetings.  While this is good practice perhaps once a year, to do so on every 
occasion engenders potential distrust which is undesirable.  At every meeting it is 
also normal practice for the Vice Chancellor to provide a wide ranging update on 
internal and external developments relevant to the University.  This is very 
appropriately provided to the regular Board meetings but I see no need or 
justification for a very similar report to be given specifically to the Audit Committee 
(or to the Strategy and Resources Committee which is also current practice).  Of 
course there may be a specific or recent development which is of direct and 
immediate concern to the Committee which would require an update report from 
the VC. 

 I observed from the papers I have reviewed, and from the agenda of the one 
meeting I attended, that a number of the same papers are included on the agenda 
of both the Audit Committee and the Strategy and Resources Committee. The 
draft Finance Statements for the year ended 31 July 2014 went to both 
Committees, as did the October minutes from the Strategy, Risk and Projects 
Group meeting, whereas these two papers need only have gone to the Audit 
Committee.  The KPMG Corporate Governance Report also went to both 
Committees whereas it should have been on the Nominations and Effectiveness 
Committee's agenda. 

8.5 Nominations and Effectiveness Committee 

 I did not have an opportunity to observe a meeting of this Committee but I have 
reviewed the papers from past meetings.  The Committee is responsible for 
making recommendations to the Board to fill vacancies in the external membership 
categories (save for the Church of England members whose appointment rests 
with the Bishop of Chichester and the Bishop Otter Trust).  The Committee is also 
responsible for making recommendations for the appointment of Committee Chairs 
and of Link Governors but it is not charged formally with bringing 
recommendations to the Board in regard to the appointment of the Chair and Vice 
Chair.  I recommend that its terms of reference be extended to include this 
responsibility.   

 The Committee has discussed the range of skills and experience that should be 
sought among potential new members when considering filling vacancies on the 
Board.  It is also mindful of the need to consider diversity issues and, as has been 
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pointed out above, the gender balance on the Board compares favourably with 
most other universities.  I recommend however that the Committee should develop 
a template to help guide its search for new Board members.  This should cover 
both diversity factors and the full range of skills/experience that Board members 
might ideally possess.  That, in turn, would help the Committee to identify 'gaps' 
which it should strive to fill and ensure a good balance among the membership.  
The University has adopted good practice in advertising Board vacancies but it 
should, in my view, undertake active 'headhunting' as well.  External 
advertisements can bring a good response but not always from people who meet 
all the Board's requirements in terms of diversity and skills mix. 

8.6 Remuneration Committee 

 Having attended a meeting of this Committee and reviewed past papers, I 
commend the Board's approach to this important and sensitive area which is a 
model of good practice.  Targets have been developed against which the 
performance of members of the Senior Executive can be measured and an 
appraisal system enables the Committee to be informed of performance against 
target.  There is also a very full and open report back to the Board (to the lay 
members only – see footnote at paragraph 7.4) which receives the conclusions 
reached in regard to salary increases (which are also informed by reference to 
Sector Survey data).   

 The Committee currently only reviews the salaries of the Designated Staff which 
comprise the Vice Chancellor, the two Deputy Vice Chancellors, the Principal 
Chaplain and the University Secretary.  I recommend that the Committee's remit 
should be extended to embrace oversight of the salaries of all staff in the 
University whose salaries, together with any allowances paid, bring their total pay 
above the maximum point on the National Salary Spine agreed through national 
salary negotiations.  The Committee should not determine these salaries, but 
rather receive a recommendation from the Vice Chancellor on the level they 
should be set. 

8.7 Strategy and Resources Committee 

 The core areas covered by the Committee are Finance, Estates and Human 
Resources (which includes Health and Safety) but its terms of reference go wider 
to include oversight in regard to marketing, recruitment and external relations, risk 
management, oversight of draft strategic plans prior to consideration by the Board 
and a raft of delegated responsibilities in respect of the Student Union.  This very 
broad remit places the Committee in a very central position and, from interviews, I 
learned this can lead to 'backbench' members of the Board, including staff and 
student governors, feeling excluded from the key discussions.  The Articles 
moreover (as in the case in all original 1988 model articles) preclude staff and 
student governors from membership of a committee which oversees financial and 
staffing issues.  In this context, I recommend consideration be given to amending 
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the Articles to permit the Strategy and Resources Committee to include staff and 
student members (as would be the case in the many other universities, particularly 
the pre-'92 universities).   

 The Committee has a very heavy agenda and the new Chair has taken 
commendable action to prioritise the key items for early consideration and 
relegating the formal 'for noting' items onto the later part of the agenda.  However 
there is much still, which seems to me, could be dealt with more effectively to 
release the Committee to consider the major issues where consideration prior to 
inclusion on the Board agenda can add real value.  To take one example, all the 
Student Union matters within the terms of reference could be dealt with by ChET 
before being referred directly to the Full Board for formal approval.  The terms of 
reference in regard to strategic planning issues also need revisiting to avoid what 
could currently be seen as too great a role by the Committee in determining the 
strategic plan.  Likewise, risk management oversight should be conducted by the 
Audit Committee which should then report directly to the Board without the need 
for the Strategy and Resources Committee to be involved. 

8.8 The Strategy and Resources Committee should not be seen as the 'Executive 
Committee' of the Full Board and is not constituted as such.  However there is a 
regular need for matters to be approved on behalf of the Board between meetings 
and this is provided for in the Articles.  Many universities find it helpful to formally 
recognise a 'Chairs' Group' comprising the Chair, Vice Chair and the Chairs of 
Board Committees meeting with the Vice Chancellor to give preliminary thought to 
any major or urgent matters or formally to advise the Chair on matters which 
require 'Chair's action'.  I recommend that this be considered by the Board and 
formally adopted if it is generally supported. 

 
9 BOARD MEMBERS ENGAGEMENT WITH THE WIDER 
 UNIVERSITY 
 
9.1 One of the real benefits of a smaller university is that it makes it rather easier for 

members of the governing body to engage with the wider university community.  
The establishment of the 'Link Governor' Scheme has been an important 
development in helping members of the Board to gain a much better 
understanding of the work of the University.  The arrangement by which individual 
lay members of the Board are 'paired' with a particular department should not be a 
substitute for visits and presentation to the Whole Board on the work of a particular 
department (suggested in 5.3 above). 

9.2 My impression is that the full (and quite demanding) guidance on the role of the 
link governor is not being followed in most instances.  I recommend that it would 
be timely for the Board to review the Scheme, re-focus its purpose and agree what 
can reasonably be expected of governors undertaking this link role. 
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9.3 Thought also needs to be given on how to raise the awareness across the 
University of the role of the Board of Governors and its members.  Governors do 
get invitations to University events and are encouraged to join Graduation 
Ceremonies.  While taking up such invitations bites further into busy lives of 
governors, they provide an invaluable means to get to know the University and to 
do so in an enjoyable way! 

10 OTHER ISSUES  

10.1 The University as a Church Foundation Institution 

 Many of those interviewed were uncertain what the link to the Church of England 
meant in reality and some questioned whether it was any longer relevant to the 
University in the twenty-first century.  Unlike universities (like Canterbury, 
Christchurch or Winchester) which grew from a single denominational former 
teacher training college, Chichester had two 'parent' institutions, one 
denominational and the other a Local Authority institution.  The University is a 
member of the 'Cathedrals Group' which brings together sixteen institutions with a 
denominational history into a 'mission' group.  The group describes itself as follows 
on its website (it will be noted that the denominational aspect of the members' 
identity is not mentioned): 

   The Cathedrals Group 

 The Cathedrals Group members are all campus-based 
universities and university colleges.  They offer attractive 
locations in which to study, with excellent facilities for learning, 
teaching and research often incorporating a blend of historic 
and attractive modern buildings with state-of-the-art facilities.  
Within Cathedrals Group institutions there is a strong 
commitment to providing a first class education within a friendly 
and welcoming atmosphere where every student is valued. 

 I have commented already on aspects of the University's governance, particularly 
in respect of membership of the Board, where the Church Foundation has a 
significant impact.  The much wider question of what the link between the 
University and the Church of England does, or should, mean in the present day is 
beyond my remit but it is a matter which the Board of Governors may feel 
important to consider further. 

10.2 The New Higher Education Code of Governance 

 Shortly before Christmas 2014, the CUC issued its new Code of Governance 
designed to update the 2009 Code, itself a revision of the first Code produced in 
2004.  The new Code is set out in a quite different way to its predecessors and 
looks to be much shorter.  This however is misleading because the previous 
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Governance Code of Practice and the accompanying General Principles of 
Governance were only twenty pages long and most of the rest of the thick 2009 
book, which will be familiar to governors, is reference information.  The new Code 
gives the principles and practices which CUC proposes should guide universities 
towards achieving effective governance.  

 In practice there is little difference between the key principles set out in the earlier 
Code and those laid down in the new Code.  There have been changes where 
external circumstances or legislative changes require new guidance.  For 
example, the Code states that governing bodies should approve a policy 
framework on ethics, a new requirement since 2009 not unrelated to the scandal 
at LSE over the Libyan donations.  A stronger emphasis is also given to the need 
for the governing body to obtain assurance that academic governance is operating 
effectively. 

 I see no significant areas where the University is not compliant with the terms of 
the new Code.  I would however recommend that the Audit Committee (with 
support from the Internal Auditors) reviews the new Code and then reports to the 
Board on how the University's current practices compare with the new Code's 
principles.  As the Code says in the introduction –  

 'While the Code is, in a literal sense, voluntary, it sets out 
principles and practices which any organisation operating within 
the sector will need to apply in order to show it conducts its 
business with due respect for the public interest'. 

10.3 Process for the Appointment of the Vice Chancellor 

 Section 16 of the Articles makes clear that the Board is responsible for the 
appointment of the Vice Chancellor but that the 'detailed arrangements shall be 
made by a Committee consisting of equal numbers of independent governors (i.e. 
of Church and other independent governors)….and that Committee will make a 
recommendation for appointment to the Board'.  This provision goes back to the 
original merger of the two parent colleges and was designed to ensure neither 
institution could impose its will on the other.  This is clearly quite an inappropriate 
model for the University today. 

 I recommend that clause 16.4 be amended to allow the Board to set up an 
Appointing Committee for the post of Vice Chancellor comprised of those thought 
most suitable for the task.  This change should allow the inclusion of Co-opted 
governors, staff and student governors who are currently precluded from being 
involved in this vital task until the final stage of receiving and formally approving a 
proposal from the Appointing Committee. 

10.4 Annual Joint Meeting between the Board of Governors and the Academic 
Board 
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 Each year the Vice Chancellor produces a very informative Annual Report which 
focuses on the academic work of the University.  Shortly after its circulation, a joint 
meeting is held of the two Boards to discuss the report and to provide an 
opportunity to review the academic work of the University and its progress.  This 
represents excellent practice which is far from common across the university 
sector.  It provides one very useful means for governors to better understand the 
real core of the University's work. 

 Several of those interviewed felt that governors were insufficiently engaged with 
the academic work and academic strategy of the University and this is a common 
view among H.E.I. governing bodies about their own institution.  While it is not the 
role of a governing body to engage in matters like the design of the curriculum or 
to consider methods of assessment, governors do need to understand the 
academic work of their university (which is, after all, its core business) and they 
should be able to influence, as well as approve, the academic strategy.  I 
recommend further consideration needs to be given as to how this can best be 
achieved, possibly through a rethink of the way the Academic Board reports to the 
Board of Governors. 

10.5 Revision of the Articles of Association 

 If the Board agrees with various of the recommendations made in this report, it will 
be necessary to amend the Articles of Association, a process which is much more 
straightforward than it used to be.  The opportunity could be taken to update 
various aspects of the Articles which derive directly from the original merger of the 
parent colleges in 1977 and the adoption of the 1988 Model Articles which were 
used for H.E.I.'s when they became independent corporations. 

 
11 RECOMMENDATIONS  
  
11.1 The Statement of Primary Responsibilities of the Board should be actively 

reviewed by the Board on an annual basis. 

11.2 The Board should adopt a 'Scheme of Delegation' which makes clear which 
matters have been delegated to its Committees or to the Executive and this 
scheme should be reviewed on an annual basis. 

11.3 The Board should consider having pre-meeting sessions to allow for information / 
briefing presentations and visits to University departments. 

11.4 The format of Board meeting agendas should be amended to reduce the volume 
of material put to each meeting and to bring key matters to the first part of the 
agenda.  Papers should have a cover sheet which makes clear the issue(s) to be 
determined, give options wherever appropriate and conclude with a clear 
recommendation. 
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11.5 Consideration should be given to holding Board meetings a little later in the day to 
help those who may have daytime work commitments, concluding with a buffet 
supper to encourage networking among Board members. 

11.6 An integrated University Strategy document should be produced bringing together 
the Twenty:Twenty Vision with the key aspects of the Academic, Finance, Estates 
and People Strategies. 

11.7 An Implementation Plan should be developed through to 2020 to identify the key 
actions with a timeline for implementing the University Strategy. 

11.8 The KPI's should be refined to align them more closely with the Integrated 
University Strategy and their number reduced to ten or twelve high level indicators 
which will be reported to all Board meetings. 

11.9 Following the development of the Integrated Strategy, the University Risk Register 
should be reviewed to ensure it is aligned with the Strategy. 

11.10 The size of the Board of Governors should be reduced to twenty by reducing the 
number of independent governors to five in each category (Church independent 
and other independent) alongside five Co-opted governors, three staff governors 
(including the non-academic staff governor), one student and the Vice Chancellor. 

11.11 Consideration should be given to removing distinct categories of Independent and 
Co-opted governors and instead creating a single category of external or non-
executive governors. 

11.12 While there continues to be separate categories of Church of England nominated 
governors, proposals to fill these places on the Board should be the subject of an 
iterative discussion between the Nominations and Effectiveness Committee and 
the Church of England appointing authorities.  When agreement has been reached 
the names should be put to the Board for appointment. 

11.13 The Chair and Vice Chair of the Board should be appointed for three year terms, 
renewable once, with a maximum period of office of six years. 

11.14 The membership of the Audit Committee should be revised to ensure the Chair is 
always a member of the Board, that its maximum size be four, of whom two should 
have financial experience and that the quorum be three.  It is also recommended 
that a second Co-opted member be appointed to the Committee. 

11.15 The terms of reference of the Nominations and Effectiveness Committee should 
be extended to include bringing forward to the Board recommendations for 
appointment to the posts of Chair and Vice Chair of the Board. 

11.16 The Nominations and Effectiveness Committee should develop a template to help 
in achieving a well balanced membership of the Board.  In addition to advertising 
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vacancies on the Board, the Committee should ensure a parallel 'headhunting' 
exercise takes place to find good candidates. 

11.17 The Remuneration Committee's remit should be extended to include oversight of 
the salaries of all staff whose total level of pay is above the maximum point on the 
National Salary Spine for university staff. 

11.18 Consideration should be given to amending the Articles to permit staff and student 
governors to be members of the Strategy and Resources Committee. 

11.19 The Board should consider establishing a Chairs' Group comprising the Chair, 
Vice Chair and Chairs of Board Committees, together with the Vice Chancellor, to 
give preliminary thought to any major or urgent matters or formally to advise the 
Chair on matters which require Chair's action. 

11.20 The Board should undertake a review of the role of Link Governor. 

11.21 The Audit Committee, with the support of the Internal Auditors, should undertake a 
review of how the University meets the terms of the New Higher Education Code 
of Governance. 

11.22 The Board should consider the amendment of clause 16.4 of the Articles to permit 
any governors to serve on the Appointing Committee for the post of Vice 
Chancellor. 

11.23 While recognising the key role of the Academic Board, the Board of Governors 
should consider how it can better engage with the academic work of the 
University. 

 

John Lauwerys 

February 2015 
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 Recommendations (from report) 
 

Recommendation and timeline 
(from Nominations & 
Effectiveness Committee) 
 

Actioned by/Progress 

 Recommendations which could be implemented 
during 2015/16 if agreed by the Board 
 

  

11.1 The Statement of Primary Responsibilities of the Board 
should be actively reviewed by the Board on an annual 
basis. 

Review on an annual basis at the 
summer Board meeting – July 
2015 

Agreed will be considered at each November 
Board meeting, starting with 25 November 2015 
 
To be considered again in November 2017, 
following the Boards Away Day in October.  
 
This was not considered in 2017 owing to awaiting 
the Regulatory Framework from the OfS in 2018. 
It is suggested the Board consider the Statement 
of Primary Responsibilities again in 2018 in light of 
this and then continue to receive this annually 
along with the Terms of Reference for each 
Committee. 

    
11.2 The Board should adopt a ‘Scheme of Delegation’ which 

makes clear which matters have been delegated to its 
Committees or to the Executive and this scheme should 
be reviewed on an annual basis. 
 

 
The Committee agreed a simple 
framework would be helpful 
 

 
University Secretary – in place by July 2016. 
 
The new University Secretary to create the 
framework in advance of the Board meeting in 
November 2017. 
 
The University Secretary has continued to have 
discussions with the Vice-Chancellor and Chairs 
of Committees regarding the terms of reference 
for each Committee which has helped in 
preparing for the development of a Scheme of 
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 Recommendations (from report) 
 

Recommendation and timeline 
(from Nominations & 
Effectiveness Committee) 
 

Actioned by/Progress 

Delegation. The US has drafted a simple scheme 
of delegation based on similar schemes used in 
the sector, adapted in line with the University’s 
Articles of Association and in light of reference to 
the new OfS regulatory framework. This is to be 
reviewed by the Vice-Chancellor and Chair of 
Governors before being considered by the Board.  

    
11.3 The Board should consider having pre-meeting sessions 

to allow for information / briefing presentations and visits 
to University departments. 

Currently covered through the link 
governor scheme, annual Away 
Day and staff are invited to give 
presentations to the Board -  an 
area that can be developed 
further during 2015/16. This can 
also be considered as part of the 
review of the link governor 
scheme 

Board, ChET and University Secretary. Will also 
be addressed through Governors’ Engagement 
Scheme 
 
The new University Secretary to gain feedback 
on the Governors’ Engagement Scheme and 
review Presentations at Board meetings for 
2017/18. 
 
Complete and ongoing. 

    
11.4 The format of Board meeting agendas should be 

amended to reduce the volume of material put to each 
meeting and bring key matters to the first part of the 
agenda. Papers should have a cover sheet which makes 
clear the issue (s) to be determined, give options 
wherever appropriate and conclude with a clear 
recommendation. 

The Committee welcomed this 
recommendation for 
implementation. 
 
There was discussion around 
holding a fourth Board meeting, 
to avoid overload at the 
November meeting and spread 
the business more evenly across 
the year. The Committee 

University Secretary/ Chairs 
Ongoing, the agendas are being streamlined 
where possible and the key matters are now 
considered under Part A.  
A fourth meeting will be held on 15 February 2016 
and there was overwhelming support from 
Governors to hold four Board meetings each year 
which will now be implemented. 
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 Recommendations (from report) 
 

Recommendation and timeline 
(from Nominations & 
Effectiveness Committee) 
 

Actioned by/Progress 

suggested that this could be held 
on the same day as the annual 
awayday in October. The Board 
is invited to consider this so it can 
be built into the committee 
calendar for 2015/16. 
 

Four Board meetings now held each year and new 
University Secretary has reviewed schedule of 
meetings.  
 
The University Secretary has reviewed the 
schedule of meetings again for 2018-19, with the 
fourth Board meeting becoming a Governance 
Effectiveness Session. There is also an annual 
joint meeting between the Board of Governors 
and the Academic Board. 

    
11.5 Consideration should be given to holding Board meetings 

a little later in the day to help those who may have 
daytime work commitments, concluding with a buffet 
supper to encourage networking among Board members. 
 

 
Could be implemented for 
2015/16 if Governors would find 
this helpful. 
 

At the moment there does not seem to be an 
appetite for holding the meetings later in the day 
but we shall keep this under review.  

    
11.6 
 
 
 
 
 
11.7 
 
 
 
11.8 

An integrated University Strategy document should be 
produced bringing together the Twenty:Twenty Vision 
with the key aspects of the Academic, Finance, Estates 
and People Strategies. 
 
 
An Implementation Plan should be developed through to 
2020 to identify the key actions with a timeline for 
implementing the University Strategy. 
 
The KPI’s  should be refined to align them more closely 
with the Integrated University Strategy and their number 

The Committee considered these 
three recommendations in detail. 
It was agreed that a rewrite of the 
current Twenty:Twenty vision was 
not required. However, a short 
document that brings together the 
existing strategy and its 
supporting functional strategies 
would be helpful. 
 
This point was also raised at the 
Away Day in October and the VC 

VC presented his new style report at the Joint 
meeting of the Board of Governors and 
Academic Board on 29 April 2015. The VC added 
that for 2016 he would focus on key KPIs rather 
than all of them. It was also agreed that there 
would be discussion around the programme to 
provide more space for Governors and staff to 
meet. 
 
The format of the Joint Away Day has worked 
well in recent years and will continue to be 
reviewed and considered.  
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 Recommendations (from report) 
 

Recommendation and timeline 
(from Nominations & 
Effectiveness Committee) 
 

Actioned by/Progress 

reduced to ten or twelve high level indicators which will 
be reported to all Board meetings. 

is preparing a different kind of 
report for the joint Academic 
Board / Governors meeting in 
April which will report on the 
KPI’s agreed by Governors for 
the Twenty:Twenty Vision.  

 
Complete and ongoing. 

    
11.10 
 
 
 
 
 
 
11.11 
 
 
 
11.12 

The size of the Board of Governors should be reduced to 
twenty by reducing the number of independent governors 
to five in each category( Church independent and other 
independent) alongside five Co-opted governors, three 
staff governors (including the non-academic staff 
governor), one student and the Vice-Chancellor. 
 
 
Consideration should be given to removing distinct 
categories of Independent and Co-opted governors and 
instead creating a single category of external or non-
executive governors. 
 
While there continues to be separate categories of 
Church of England nominated governors, proposals to fill 
these places on the Board should be the subject of an 
iterative discussion between the Nominations and 
Effectiveness Committee and the Church of England 
appointing authorities. When agreement has been 
reached the names should be put to the Board for 
appointment. 
 

The Committee supported these 
three recommendations in 
principle. 
Size of the Board has been 
discussed further by the Chair of 
Governors, Vice Chair, Vice-
Chancellor and University 
Secretary. The recommendation 
is that the membership of 19-25 
remains in the articles to allow 
some flexibility. In line with the 
Effectiveness Review we could 
move towards a Board of 20 as 
follows:- 
5 church independent governors 
5 independent governors 
5 co-opted governors 
5 other to include VC, 3 staff 
governors and SU President 
 

 
This has been discussed further by Chair of 
Board 
 
 
The Chair to meet with the Bishop of Chichester 
to discuss further. 
Role of N&E Committee now strengthened in the 
annotated Articles from Eversheds. 
 
 
The Articles have been amended and following 
this meeting further discussions will take place 
with the Residual Trustees. A further change to 
the Articles would be required if removing/altering 
the composition with regards to the co-opted 
category of governors. 
 
Board reduced to 20 in 2017.  
 
Amendment made to Articles to give clear 
authorisation to the N&E Committee to confirm 
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 Recommendations (from report) 
 

Recommendation and timeline 
(from Nominations & 
Effectiveness Committee) 
 

Actioned by/Progress 

 Currently we have 21 Governors, 
so one of the independent would 
move to the co-opted category. 
 
 
These would require an 
amendment to the Articles – 
2015/16 
 

the requirements of the Church of England 
Governors.  

    
11.15. The terms of reference of the Nominations and 

Effectiveness Committee should be extended to include 
bringing forward recommendations for appointment to the 
posts of Chair and Vice Chair of the Board. 

The Committee supports this 
recommendation for  
implementation for 2015/16. 

ToR now amended to include this. 
Complete. 

    
11.18 Consideration should be given to amending the Articles 

to permit staff and student governors to be members of 
the Strategy and Resources Committee. 

The Committee supports this 
recommendation – 2015/16 

ToR still to be amended – consider at a future 
S&RC meeting 
US will amend ToR for approval at October 2017 
S&RC meeting.  
 
The TOR was considered at the October 2017 
meeting, but no recommendations made to 
include staff/student Governors. It is 
recommended the N&E Committee consider this 
again as part of the Committee Membership 
Composition discussion and make 
recommendations. 
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 Recommendations (from report) 
 

Recommendation and timeline 
(from Nominations & 
Effectiveness Committee) 
 

Actioned by/Progress 

11.20 The Board should undertake a review of the role of Link 
Governor 

The Committee and Board 
agreed that this should be 
implemented – 2015 
 
 
 
 
As a matter of priority,  the 
Committee needs to identify Link 
Governors for:_ 
Academic Registry 
Admissions 
Academic Quality and Standards 
Student Support and Well-being 
  

The Vice Chair, Staff Governor & University 
Secretary have now undertaken the review. 
Report to N&E and Board in November 2015 
(deferred to Feb 2016) 
 
The Vice Chair has taken on this role in the 
interim period (discuss link partnerships January 
2016) 
 
The new University Secretary to gain feedback 
on the current scheme and discuss with the N&E 
Committee at the next meeting.  
 
N&E Committee to review links again in July 
2018 in light of retirements to the Board and the 
introduction of new departments.  

    
11.21 The Audit Committee, with the support of the Internal 

Auditors, should undertake a review of how the 
University meets the terms of the new Higher Education 
Code of Governance 

A mapping exercise will be 
conducted over the next few 
months. 
 
James Aston from BDO 
presented a briefing paper to the 
Audit Committee on 6 March on 
this matter. 

University Secretary/VC 
Ongoing, the initial review has taken place and a 
more detailed paper will come through to the 
Board. US attending a meeting of AHUA in 
November where implementation of the code is 
being discussed. 
 
The new University Secretary to review. 
 
Complete. A full review of the Committee’s 
Terms of Reference was carried out in 2016/17. 
The Audit Committee continues to review it’s 
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 Recommendations (from report) 
 

Recommendation and timeline 
(from Nominations & 
Effectiveness Committee) 
 

Actioned by/Progress 

TOR annually taking account of any CUC 
guidance and auditor advice.  

    
11.22 The Board should consider the amendment of clause 

16.4 of the articles to permit any governors to serve on 
the Appointing Committee for the post of Vice Chancellor 

The Committee supports  this 
recommendation – 2015/16 

Amendment made in the annotated Articles from 
Eversheds 
 
Complete. 

    
 
11.23 

 
While recognising the key role of the Academic Board, 
the Board of Governors should consider how it can better 
engage with the academic work of the University. 

 
Ongoing – the joint Academic 
Board and Governors meeting is 
identified as an example of good 
practice in the report. Governors 
are invited to and attend dance, 
theatre and musical 
performances as well as sporting 
events.  Governors are 
encouraged to engage with the 
wider University Community. 

 
The new Governors’ Engagement Programme 
will go some way to address this 
recommendation. 
 
The new University Secretary has received 
verbal feedback to confirm the joint meeting is 
working well to improve engagement and will 
consider further the Engagement Programme.  
 
Ongoing commitment to addressing engagement.  

    
    
 Recommendations for further consideration in the 

longer term  
  

    
11.9. Following the development of the Integrated Strategy, the 

University Risk Register should be reviewed to ensure it 
is aligned with the Strategy. 

The existing Risk Register is 
regularly updated and considered 
by StRAP, ChET and the Audit 
Committee.  In due course, the 
format will be revisited when the 

The revised format of the Critical Risk Register 
has been welcomed by the Audit Committee and 
Strategy and Resources Committee, 
implemented Sept 2015. 
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 Recommendations (from report) 
 

Recommendation and timeline 
(from Nominations & 
Effectiveness Committee) 
 

Actioned by/Progress 

Chief Executive team is operating 
back at full capacity.  

The format has continually evolved and the 
University Secretary will review.  
 
A new Risk Management Group was established 
in 2017 to replace STRAP. Notes from this group 
have continued to be received by Audit and 
Strategy & Resources Committee along with the 
Critical Risk Register. 

    
11.13. The Chair and Vice Chair of the Board should be 

appointed for three year terms, renewable once, with a 
maximum period of office of six years. 

The Committee recommends to 
the Board that this 
recommendation is not 
implemented. The Committee is 
keen to retain the current model 
which provides maximum 
flexibility. 

 

    
11.14 The membership of the Audit Committee should be 

revised to ensure the Chair is always a member of the 
Board, that its maximum size be four, of whom two 
should have financial experience and the quorum be 
three. It is also recommended that second Co-opted 
member be appointed to the Committee. 

The Committee considered the 
recommendation and 
recommended that no action was 
required. 

The Audit Committee considered this 
recommendation at its meeting in June and 
agreed that at the moment it is content with the 
size of the Committee. 
 
At the meeting in September, the Chair raised 
the point about ensuring appropriate succession 
planning for the Committee membership. It was 
noted that his would be considered by N&EC ( 22 
January 2016) 
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 Recommendations (from report) 
 

Recommendation and timeline 
(from Nominations & 
Effectiveness Committee) 
 

Actioned by/Progress 

The University Secretary to meet with the Chair 
of Audit to discuss succession planning and 
consider the vacancy on the Audit Committee 
following the final term of one of the Church 
Governors in 2017. This will be brought to the 
next N&E Committee. 
 
Ongoing. 

    
11.16 The Nominations and Effectiveness Committee should 

develop a template to help in achieving a well balance 
membership of the Board. In addition to advertising 
vacancies on the Board, the Committee should ensure a 
parallel ‘headhunting’ exercise takes place to find good 
candidates. 

Skills analysis was received by 
the Committee in June 2014. 
Reconsider when recruiting for 
new Governors. 

Succession planning will be the focus of the 
Spring N&E meeting. 
N&E also meeting 22 January to discuss Chair of 
Audit Committee vacancy. 
 
The University Secretary to continue updating 
Board Skills Matrix.  
 
Complete and ongoing. 

    
11.17 The Remuneration Committee’s remit should be 

extended to include oversight of the salaries of all staff 
whose total level of pay is above the maximum point on 
the National Salary Spine for university staff. 

The Committee agrees that in the 
future it might be useful to have 
the support of the Remuneration 
Committee for any appointments 
over £100k. This was not 
considered an action to take 
forward at this stage. 

The Remuneration Committee now considers the 
following designated posts and the Articles have been 
amended to encompass the additional posts:- 
Vice-Chancellor 
Deputy Vice-Chancellor 
Deputy Vice-Chancellor (S&E) 
Pro Vice-Chancellor (Student Experience) 
University Secretary 
University Chaplain 
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 Recommendations (from report) 
 

Recommendation and timeline 
(from Nominations & 
Effectiveness Committee) 
 

Actioned by/Progress 

11.19 The Board should consider establishing a Chairs’ Group 
comprising the Chair, Vice Chair and Chairs of Board 
Committees, together with the Vice Chancellor, to give 
preliminary thought to any major or urgent matters or 
formally to advise the Chair on matters which require 
Chair’s action. 

The Chair, Vice Chair and VC 
meet on a regular basis and as 
required. They feel that the 
current practice is appropriate 
and effective and there is no 
appetite to establish a formal 
Group. 
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